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MINUTES 
 

PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 
June 16, 2022 

5:30 p.m. 
 

City Hall Council Chambers 
313 Court Street, The Dalles, Oregon  97058 

Via Zoom / Livestream via City Website 
 
 
PRESIDING: Cody Cornett, Chair 
 
COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Philip Mascher, Maria Pena, Mark Poppoff, one position 

vacant 
 
COMMISSIONERS ABSENT: Karly Aparicio, Nik Portela 
 
STAFF PRESENT: Director Alice Cannon, City Attorney Jonathan Kara, 

Senior Planner Joshua Chandler, City Engineer Dale 
McCabe, Associate Planner Kaitlyn Cook, Secretary Paula 
Webb 

 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
The meeting was called to order by Chair Cornett at 5:42 p.m. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Chair Cornett led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Chair Cornett suggested “Staff Comments/Project Updates” and “Commissioner Comments/ 
Questions” be moved to the end of the agenda. 

It was moved by Cornett and seconded by Poppoff to approve the agenda as amended.  The 
motion carried 4/0; Cornett, Mascher, Pena and Poppoff voting in favor, none opposed, Aparicio 
and Portela absent, one position vacant. 

The election of a Vice Chair was postponed to a future meeting. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was moved by Poppoff and seconded by Cornett to approve the minutes as submitted.  The 
motion carried 3/0; Cornett, Pena and Poppoff voting in favor, none opposed, Mascher abstained, 
Aparicio and Portela absent, one position vacant. 
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PUBLIC COMMENT 
CUP 199-21, RTD Development, 2514 W. 10th Street, 2N 13E 32 DB 1100 
Request:  Consideration of a request to site and construct an RV Park with 20-26 spaces on a 3.6 
acre parcel. 

Director Cannon stated Conditional Use Permit (CUP) 199-21 was postponed.  All parties of 
interest will be re-noticed prior to the public hearing. 
 
QUASI-JUDICIAL PUBLIC HEARING 
CUP 202-22, U-Haul of The Dalles, 2640 W. Sixth Street, 2N 13E 32 A 400 
Request:  Consideration of a request for a major modification of CUP 195-20, a previously 
approved storage facility and truck/trailer rental business, for the addition of six portable storage 
units in the existing parking lot of the subject property. 

Chair Cornett read the rules of a public hearing.  He then asked if any Commissioner had ex 
parte contact, conflict of interest or bias, which would prevent an impartial decision.  Hearing 
none, Chair Cornett opened the public hearing at 5:50 p.m. 

Senior Planner Joshua Chandler provided the staff report.  The presentation is Exhibit 1. 

Commissioner Mascher requested clarification on comments stating this development was in 
violation of the Covenants, Conditions, and Restrictions (CC&Rs).  Planner Chandler replied the 
City cannot enforce CC&Rs; it would be a civil matter. 

Commissioner Mascher requested clarification on comments stating this development was in 
direct violation of The Dalles Municipal Code.  Planner Chandler replied the comment did not 
expand on the specific violation.  If findings are provided stating it is in violation, staff will 
review the findings. 

Chair Cornett asked if, after installation of the storage units, the net parking spaces shared by the 
six properties would be enough.  Planner Chandler replied they would.  The applicant is required 
to provide 58 U-Haul parking spaces, 24 shared parking spaces, and 111 spaces for storage and 
shunting of vehicles, exceeding the required amount of spaces. 

Chair Cornett asked if approval would eliminate parking spaces necessary for possible expansion 
of the other businesses.  Planner Chandler replied it will remove space, but the CC&Rs define 
the parameters of the common space area.  The applicant would need to answer questions around 
any violations of the CC&Rs.  The City would not make a decision on anything defined in the 
CC&Rs. 

Doug Green, 4011 SE Risley Avenue, Milwaukie, Oregon 97267 

Mr. Green, U-Haul representative, stated many customers prefer drive-up storage provided by 
outdoor units.  Mr. Green’s understanding was the original application included outside storage 
units.  Permits were issued by the City and the County and building commenced.  When 
informed by the City that the outside storage units were not included, construction stopped. 

Commissioner Masher asked if the applicant had resolved issues with the CC&Rs. 
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Meredith Smith, Timmons Law, 1842 Rebecca Avenue, Hood River, Oregon 

Ms. Smith stated U-Haul, represented by Timmons Law, is aware of the objections raised by 
Pomona Street and Mr. Brock.  Unless Mr. McKeown, owner of Pomona Street says differently, 
he has withdrawn his objection.  Marcus Swift is counsel for Pomona Street. 

Commissioner Mascher requested clarification on the comment stating, “…has and continues to 
attempt limiting access to parking in that portion of the common use area.” 

Mr. Green replied customers do a “night drop.”  They leave the key and truck, but sometimes 
leave the truck in the incorrect location. 

Darren Eckman, Tenneson Engineering, 3775 Crates Way, The Dalles 

Mr. Eckman represented U-Haul.  He noted both Coastal and U-Haul are the only properties 
required to have shared or common area parking.  Both parking lots exceed the required ratios.  
With the exception of the Sixth Street Station, the other three tenants within the shopping center 
required 53 spaces yet provide 90 spaces.  Regarding the shunting/fleet storage areas, the number 
is based upon the maximum number of units within the U-Haul fleet.  Oftentimes only 20-30% 
are used by U-Haul.  Eckman added they completely agree with the staff recommendation and 
conditions proposed. 

Scott McKeown, 1017-C Pomona Street West, The Dalles 

Mr. McKeown stated he attended on behalf of Sixth Street Station.  His understanding was that 
U-Haul would apply for one less row of storage units, alleviating parking concerns.  He added 
the matter of CC&Rs had been resolved.  Pomona Street withdraws its objection. 

Planner Chandler requested clarification on the reduced storage units.  Mr. Eckman replied the 
storage units would remain, but shunting/fleet storage area row F would revert to parking spaces.  
Chandler noted those changes should be submitted to staff. 

Chair Cornett closed the public hearing at 6:21 p.m. 

It was moved by Cornett and seconded by Poppoff to approve Conditional Use Permit 202-22 
with the proposed conditions of approval based upon findings of fact and conclusions of law set 
forth in the agenda staff report.  The motion carried 4/0; Cornett, Mascher, Pena and Poppoff 
voting in favor, none opposed, Aparicio and Portela absent, one position vacant. 
 
RESOLUTION 
Resolution PC 604-22, Approval of CUP 202-22, U-Haul of The Dalles 

It was moved by Cornett and seconded by Mascher to adopt Resolution PC 604-22, approval of 
CUP 202-22, U-Haul of The Dalles.  The motion carried 4/0; Cornett, Mascher, Pena and 
Poppoff voting in favor, none opposed, Aparicio and Portela absent, one position vacant. 
 
STAFF COMMENTS / PROJECT UPDATES 
Director Cannon provided the following updates: 

 Mayor Mays is working to fill the Planning Commission vacancy. 
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 Density code amendments are tentatively scheduled for July.  Currently, there are no 
pending public hearings for July. 

 Director Cannon asked if Chair Cornett wished to comment on attendance.  Chair Cornett 
stated the only way public meetings like this work is when Commissioners show up to 
meetings.  If Commissioners don’t show up, it doesn’t work.  People depend on the 
Commission to conduct hearings and consider code amendments.  Staff and the 
applicants do their jobs going through the proper processes.  Commissioners have to do 
their part and be present to complete the circle of responsibility.  Otherwise, the 
Commission is failing staff and applicants.  He reiterated the importance of attendance. 

 Director Cannon noted the importance of reaching Commissioners to ensure a quorum. 
 An Urban Renewal development incentive program was approved by the Urban Renewal 

Board in May.  In August or September, a public hearing for a Conditional Use Permit is 
anticipated.  If approved, the permit would allow additional height for a mixed-use 
structure in downtown The Dalles. 

 There is also interest in a natural food grocer locating downtown. 
 The Pioneer Building (northeast corner of E. Second and Washington Streets) is now in 

escrow, awaiting potential sale to a new owner.  If a vacancy becomes available, a food 
business will occupy one of the ground floor spaces in the building.  There is interest in 
converting the upstairs to dwelling units, short-term rentals, or a hospitality business. 

 The Honald Building has been sold. 
 The Medical Arts Building (northeast corner of E. Fourth and Washington Streets) is also 

in escrow, awaiting a potential sale. 
 Ten property owners have shown interest in renovating, updating, or adding square 

footage to their buildings.   
 The Brownfield Grant has opened opportunities for downtown.  The City was informed 

that at least $250,000 will be given to assist with asbestos abatement and demolition of 
the Tony’s Building. 

 
COMMISSIONER COMMENTS / QUESTIONS 
Commissioner Poppoff stated half the street trees downtown are dead or dying.  If we are not 
going to take care of them, just take them out.  He suggested adding trees to residential areas. 

Director Cannon the Beautification Committee has been appointed to address these issues and 
has made many comments about the trees and would like to see more action from City Council.  
City Manager Matthew Klebes, has also been asked to address the issue.  The First Street 
Streetscape project will include irrigation for street trees along with larger wells.  Trees tolerant 
to our climate will be selected.  The Second Street trees do not have irrigation. 

City Manager Klebes introduced himself and said the Commission’s points were well taken.  He 
met with the Beautification Committee and attended an Urban Renewal meeting where the topic 
was mentioned.  Klebes stated the downtown street trees are a priority of his, and something he 
will be watching and looking into.  Klebes added he is interested in, and appreciative of, the 
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Commission’s efforts and time contributed to benefit our community. 

ADJOURNMENT 
Chair Cornett adjourned the meeting at 6:38 p.m. 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
Submitted by/ 
Paula Webb, Secretary 
Community Development Department 

SIGNED: ____________________________________ 
Cody Cornett, Chair 

ATTEST: ____________________________________ 
Paula Webb, Secretary 
Community Development Department 

I/ DocuSigned by: 

Lc;~!,s::: 
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